                                                                    October 18, 2007

Carolyn Decker, Regulations Coordinator

Motor Vehicle Administration

6601 Ritchie Highway, Room 200

Glen Burnie, Maryland  21062

Dear Ms. Decker:


This letter is in response to the proposal to repeal existing Regulations .01-.07 under COMAR 11.17.07 Driver Improvement Programs, Drug and Alcohol Education Programs, and Point System Conferences, and adopt new Regulations .01-.08 under a new chapter, COMAR 11.12.09 Driver Improvement Programs, 3-Hour Alcohol and Drug Education Programs, and Point System Conferences.  My concerns regarding the proposed changes are listed below for your review.

Estimate of Economic Impact

The proposed action has no economic impact

Comments:  The proposed action does have an economic impact on individuals taking the courses.  Currently, there is a cap on the cost of taking the Point System Conference and the 3-Hour Alcohol and Drug Education Program.  These Regulations remove that cap thus allowing providers to charge higher fees to the public for taking these programs.

The proposed action does have an economic impact on instructors required to take an approved PSC and DIP instructor certification course to qualify to teach the program.  Currently there is no such requirement.

Also, instructors are required to provide information regarding a driving record and a  criminal history. Currently there is no such requirement. There is a cost to obtain a driving record and a criminal history print out.

Economic Impact on Small Businesses

The proposed action has a minimal or no economic impact on small businesses.

Comments:  The proposed action does have a significant economic impact on small businesses.  Currently an instructor does not have to take a course to qualify to teach the programs. These Regulations require the instructor to take an approved PSC and DIP instructor certification course to qualify to teach the program.  In many cases the small business will pay for the course.

Also, the instructor is required to provide information regarding a driving record and a  criminal record.  In some cases the small business may pay for these documents.

.04 Approval Requirements.


A.-D. No Comments

E. Information Security and Documentation Retention Requirements.  A provider shall:

   (1) – (2) No Comments
(3)   Accept full responsibility and indemnify the Administration for all claims by program participants when the provider fails to:

(a) Notify the Administration within 24 hours of the successful completion of the program by participant; or

(b) Correct errors in transmitted participant completion information within 24 hours of notification by the Administration:

Comments: (a)  A 24-hour turn around time for this process will cause undue hardship for  providers.  It takes several hours to prepare participant completion information for electronic transmission to the Motor Vehicle Administration (MVA).  If a Driver Improvement Program is taught on a Saturday afternoon at a provider’s satellite location,

away from the provider’s business office, a 48-hour turn around time is a more realistic time-frame for transmission of the required data.  

                     (b)   In some cases, error correction depends upon getting in contact with the participant.  Many times the participant does not return the phone call within 24 hours which will put the provider in violation of the COMAR.  A regulation which would require the provider to contact the participant within 24 hours would be more realistic.

F. Additional Requirements for PSC or DIP Providers

(1) A provider of PSC or DIP Providers shall:

(a)  No Comment

 (b)     Require all participants in a PSC or DIP to present the Administration’s letter of assignment to the program at the time of:

(i) Enrollment if the participant is completing a classroom format program; or

(ii) Final testing if using an alternate program format;

(c)     Issue a certification of program completion to participants who   successfully complete the program in a format required by the Administration that includes the:

(i) No Comment

(ii) Participant’s full name as it appears on the assignment letter:

Comments:  (b)  All participants do not have letters of assignment.  Individuals may attend to fulfill obligations for other states, to complete a program before going to traffic court or for personal reasons.  Individuals may have misplaced the letter they have received from MVA.  To require a letter of assignment is a hardship for the individual and in the case of misplaced letters will require additional work on the part of MVA as they will have to issue a duplicate letter. Note: Approximately 50% of the individuals attending the programs do not have a referral letter with them.

           (c)  As mentioned above, many individuals do not bring a referral letter with them.  

G. Additional Requirements for DIP and PSC Alternate Format Providers.


   (1)-(8)   No Comment

(9)  The alternate format provider for PSC and DIP shall have a help desk that 

participants can contact by phone, email, or facsimile if they are having a problem with the provider’s electronic site or have questions regarding the program.  An Administration approved instructor shall respond to the participant by phone, email or facsimile within 24 hours of being contacted by the participant.

(10)   The provider’s help desk service shall be available between the hours of noon and midnight, 7 days a week, 356 days a year excluding Maryland State holidays as defined in State Personnel and Pensions Article, § 9-201, Annotated Code of Maryland.  The 24 hour deadline occurs on a State holiday, the provider’s deadline for response is extended another 24 hours.  This information shall be provided to individual before enrollment.

Comments: (9)   If a participant is having a technical problem, the webmaster should be the person to contact the participant.  The approved instructor should answer questions regarding the curriculum. Also, general questions regarding locations of test sites, hours of testing, etc. should not be referred only to an instructor for a reply. Other employees have the knowledge and ability to answer general non-curriculum related questions.  The 24-hour return policy is unreasonable under these circumstances.  Business offices are not manned 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.  A facsimile sent in over the weekend could not be answered within the 24-hour time frame.  A 48-hour response time is a more realistic time-frame for these circumstances.

                    (10)  This requirement is a hardship on the small business owner.  As above, a 48-hour response time is a more realistic time-frame for responses.

.06 Instructor Requirements.

         A. An individual applying for approval to be a PSC and DIP instructor shall:

              (1)- (4)  No Comment
              (5)   Successfully complete, as of January 2008, an Administration approved PSC and DIP instructor certification course;

              (6)  Have no outstanding charges or convictions of any crime of moral turpitude, unless acceptable evidence is presented to the Administration that satisfactory rehabilitation has taken place for the charge of conviction; and

              (7)  Have no sex offense convictions or charges.

Comments:  (5)   More information about the course is needed before any comment may be made.  This is a major change to the existing COMAR.  Would need information as to the length of the course, what is covered in the course, and the cost of the course in order to comment.  There are concerns, since no information is available on this course.            

                         (6)-(7)  It will be possible to have an instructor submit a criminal background check upon employment and  submit an updated report periodically (perhaps yearly) but it will not be possible to monitor activities on a daily basis.

        B.  No Comments
       C.  An individual approved by the Administration to teach PSC and DIP before January 2008 is not required to complete the PSC and DIP instructor certification course if the individual:                                                                                                                                   

(1) No Comment                                     

                  (2)   Has taught at least on PSC and DIP course each year for the last 3 consecutive years                             

Comments:  (2)   If an instructor is currently approved to teach the program a “grandfather clause” should apply.  If an individual is currently approved, that approval should not be conditional.  This regulation penalizes a current instructor for not being employed in the position for 3 years.  This could be conceived as a means to boost attendance in the PSC and DIP instructor certification course.   See above comments on the PSC and DIP instructor certification course.       

      D.  Instructor’s Driver Record.

              (1)  No Comment                                                                                         

              (2)  The Administration approved provider for the PSC, DIP, and 3-Hour ADEP is responsible for:

          (a)   Monitoring the instructor’s driver record;

Comment  (a)  It will be possible to have the instructor submit a driving record upon employment and submit an updated record periodically (perhaps yearly) but, it will not be possible to monitor the record on a daily basis. Does the MVA have a system to flag driving records in their system, which would allow the PSC, PSC, and 3-Hour ADEP oversight unit to perform this function?  In the past, the MVA had a flagging system that could alert staff when action was taken on a driver’s record.  On behalf of public safety, a more efficient way to monitor the instructor’s driver record would be for MVA to oversee this activity.  The MVA could alert the provider when an instructor’s record showed a violation and the provider could take the appropriate action.

.07 Approval Periods for Providers and Instructors.           

       A.  The approval period for a provider to offer a program under Regulation .01 of this chapter shall be identified in the agreement established in Regulation. 04 of this chapter and may not exceed two years from the date of approval by the Administration, unless otherwise extended by the Administration through an addendum to the agreement.     

       B.   Approval to offer any program under Regulation .01 of this chapter automatically expires at the end of the approval period as identified in the agreement, unless renewed by the Administration in accordance with the requirements for this chapter.

       C.   The Administration may terminate its approval and agreement for a provider to offer any program at any time if the provider fails to comply with any of the requirements set forth in this chapter or in the agreement.

       D.  No comments                                                        

      E. To maintain approval as a PSC or DIP instructor, an individual shall teach at least two PSC or DIP programs each year.                

Comments:  A.-B.  If the MVA suffers a staff shortage and renewal application and new agreements cannot be mailed or an addendum cannot be created in a timely fashion all providers will be required to shut down their programs when their agreements expire.  An open ended agreement could prevent this type of a mishap.   

                     C.  A provider should have the right to a hearing before a program may be terminated, in order to ascertain the legality of the termination.                        

                      E. An instructor may not be required to teach at least two PSC or DIP programs a year. In some cases, a substitute instructor is used in emergency situations only.  If an instructor does not teach the required two courses in a year the instructor will be required to take an approved PSC and DIP instructor certification course in order to remain in good standing.  This is an added expense for the school/instructor.  Why must an approved instructor be penalized for not teaching?  Note:  Please see earlier comments concerning the PSC and DIP instructor certification course.


It is important to note that the new Regulations allow provisional driver’s license holders younger than 18 years only to only attend the classroom format for PSC and DIP.  Current Regulations allow these drivers to take alternate format programs.  As a result of this very important change to the Regulations we would ask that the Administration take this into consideration when promulgating these changes and allows at least 90 days lead time before the effective date of these regulations.  During this time, individuals who have received assignment letters and who are enrolled in programs will have time to finish their programs before the new requirements are mandated. 


We request that a public hearing be held on these proposed changes in order to address these important issues.  We would like the opportunity to discuss our concerns with the Committee.







Sincerely,

cc:  Joint Committee on Administrative

            Executive & Legislative Review

